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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 21st March 2017 at 

The Limes, High Street 7.46pm.

 
Cllr Robinson(Chairman),  Cllr Hallett,  Cllr McInulty, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Sams, Cllr Hull, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Douglass, Cllr Dixon, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Hirtzel
District Cllr McCraith, District Cllr Cathcart

Members of Public –10
	01.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

 Cllr Catherall, Cllr Spenceley, Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr Rincón and County Cllr Dent

	

	02.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS
There were no interests declared.

	

	03.
	MINUTES OF LAST MEETING
3.1 Parish Council Meeting 24th January 2017 
It was agreed the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 24th January 2017, copies previously distributed, were a true record and signed by the Chairman.
3.1 Parish Council Meeting 7th February 2017 
It was agreed the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 7th February 2017, copies previously distributed, were a true record and signed by the Chairman.


	

	04.
	MATTERS ARISING
4.1 Update on Cycle Path to Royston Proposal
It was reported that the landowners had been approached but there had been no feedback to date. It was suggested that if there was no response a more formal approach could be made. The Clerk advised that following discussions at the last Parish Council meeting, with Cllr McCraith, she had sent a letter to Cllr Burkett, City Deal Portfolio holder, asking if funding could be made available for a cycle path from Bassingbourn Barracks to Royston. She had not received a reply to date and agreed to urge.
4.2 Update on Funding Arrangements for Village Voice

The Chairman confirmed that the opening of a bank account was in progress. He added that the Editor had advised that she no longer wanted to be involved and was advertising for a replacement. The Clerk stated that the advertising receipts should be less this financial year.

	-Clerk



	05.
	CORRESPONDENCE

5.1 Future of 27 Bus Service
The Chairman advised that the Parish Council had been made aware of a consultation being carried out by Stagecoach on the ceasing of the 27 bus service to supplement the 26 service which ran from Royston to Cambridge stopping at the village along the A10. He stated that the 27 service was the only link between the villages to Cambridge and was used by some sixth form students to get to college. He added that the Melbourn corridor had more than enough transport links including Meldreth station. Cllr Hallett stated that the service was very important to users who did not have any alternative. It was recognised that a number of sixth formers were given lifts to the train station by their parents to save time travelling on the bus. 
Cllr van de Ven, the County Councillor for the Melbourn division, was invited to speak as she was aware of the consultation. She agreed that every village needed a bus service and acknowledged that Melbourn was very lucky to have services. She was very surprised when she learnt that Stagecoach intended to trade the 27 service to enhance the 26 service which was an entirely commercial decision. She added that Cambridgeshire County Council, who subsidised other local bus services, had no influence in this decision. Cllr van de Ven stated that Cambridgeshire County Council had the responsibility to facilitate transport but the subsidy for sixth formers had been cut and there was not a legal responsibility to run a bus service even though there was now a legal responsibility to attend school until the age of 18. There was though a legal responsibility to run the concessionary bus pass scheme for the over 60s.

Cllr Hallett referred to an article in the Royston Crow which made it look as if Cllr van de Ven was responsible for this proposal.  He apologised for the misunderstanding.

Cllr Hirtzel confirmed that she had approached the Head Teacher at the Village College and they had put out two e-mails to parents encouraging them to respond to the Stagecoach consultation which had been extended until the 26th March 2017. She felt that it was very important that over 16s were able to get into Cambridge on their own. She urged attendees to make representations. 

A question was raised as to whether Stagecoach made any projections on future use referring to the personnel increase at the Barracks. Cllr Hirtzel suggested that she would continue to liaise with Stagecoach and would put this question to them and also suggest a trial period with a change of route. Cllr Cathcart stated that South Cambridgeshire District Council were the planning authority and he would try and get the Planning Director to make a representation.


	-Cllr Hirtzel & Cllr Cathcart



	06.
	OPEN FORUM 
6.1 CCC Local Bus Service Consultation
A parishioner advised that the County Council were revisiting feedback from a previous consultation on bus routes include the 127 and 128 service. The Clerk advised that she had received details and would circulate to Councillors for discussion at the Finance and General Purposes committee meeting on the 4th April 2017.

	

	07.
	FINANCES

7.1 Payment of Accounts

The invoices were checked by the Cllr Hallett. Proposed Cllr Freeman Seconded Cllr Hallett. Agreed.
HALES PRINTERS

Newsletters








           £789.00

LITLINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Contribution towards stationery






           £  15.00

MRS S WALMESLEY

Clerks salary 1/3/17 –31/3/17 




                                     £798.06

HMRC

PAYE January –March 2017  Tax £8.20 NI -£85.29( £44.85 Employer)

           £  93.49

MR S SAMS

Reimbursed for defibrillator posters (inc. £12.80VAT)



          £   76.80

TOTAL








                      £1772.35

The following payments were made at the Finance & General Purposes committee meeting on 7th February 2017 and 7th March 2017 

HALES PRINTERS

Newsletters February 2017





                        £749.00

THE POST OFFICE

Hire of The Limes July –October 2017 5.5 hours




           £  27.50

MR P ROBINSON

Reimbursement for defibrillator materials (inc. £5.28VAT)


           £  31.72

LITLINGTON & THE MORDENS MOBILE WARDEN SCHEME

Donation agreed at PC meeting 24/1/17





           £250.00

MRS S WALMESLEY

Clerks salary 1/1/17 –31/1/17





                        £796.11

THE POST OFFICE

Hire of The Limes January –June 20176 20 ¾ hours



           £103.75

CAMBRIDGESHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Street lighting October 2015-September 2016



                      £1961.95

INFORMATION COMMISSIONER

Renewal of Data Protection Registration




                       £   35.00

CAMBRIDGESHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Traffic Speed Survey (High Street)





           £350.00

BUCHANS LANDSCAPES

Grounds maintenance January 2017 (inc. £299.72VAT)
£1798.31

Grounds maintenance February 2017 (inc. £299.72VAT)
£1798.31
                      £3596.62

MR A MEAD-BLANDFORD

Repairing/repainting and siting of memorial bench on Rouses


         £  140.00

MR T D PEACHEY

Repairs to Pavilion Ceiling





                      £  950.00

HOME START ROYSTON & SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE

Donation agreed at F&GP meeting 7/2/17




        £   250.00

SLCC

Legal training 17th March 2017 –Cambourne




        £       5.00

MRS S WALMESLEY

Clerks salary 1/2/17 –28/2/17





                        £783.07

7.2 Review of Parish Council Bank Accounts
Concerns had been raised over the amount of money being kept in the Barclays accounts and it was suggested that some of the money be moved to another Parish Council account. The Parish Council also had accounts with Santander and Unity Trust Bank. She would forward details of the Cambridge and County Bank which she was aware other Parish Councils used.

	-Clerk

	8.
	PROCEEDINGS OF COMMITTEES
8.1 To Receive and Note the Minutes
All minutes, agreed and draft since the last meeting had been forwarded to Councillors.
8.1.1 Planning
As discussed at the earlier Planning Committee meeting a decision needed to be made on whether to move the fence on The Rouses to the correct position. Cllr Hallett proposed that the fence should be left in the present position which was seconded by Cllr Oakley. Cllr Sams raised concerns about the recreation area and felt that the fence should be moved which would enable the proposed development to be sited further away. A vote was taken with the majority of Councillors in agreement with the proposal to leave the fence where it was. The County Council would be advised.
8.1.2 Finance and General Purposes

8.1.3 Recreation Ground
8.1.4 Cemetery
8.1.4.1 Agreement of Committee co-options

The Clerk explained that due to a lack of a quorum at a recent Cemetery committee meeting the meeting could not go ahead even though there were non committee member Councillors in attendance. As a result Cllr Freeman and Cllr Sams had offered to be co-opted which was agreed by the Cemetery committee. Councillors ratified this decision.
There were no other questions asked or comments made.

	

	9.
	COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS

9.1 County Council

Cllr Dent had circulated a report. 

9.2 District Council
Cllr McCraith reported that the first meeting had taken place relating to the Devolution proposal which was stated to provide around 1700 affordable homes. He added that other Councils had other priorities. Work would start once the Mayor was elected in May 2017.  Cllr Cathcart added that he did not vote for Devolution, and a Mayor, as he had concerns. He stated that people needed to be vigilant about what could go wrong as well as things going right.
Cllr Cathcart then advised that he was part of a Task and Finish group looking at isolation in villages. Bassingbourn was quite high up on rural isolation and the discussion on the ceasing of the 27 bus would contribute to that. 

The Local Development Plan inspection was moving ahead but much more slowly than the District Councillors would have liked. The examination stage should be completed by the end of Spring 2017.


	

	10.
	WORKING GROUPS

10.1 Bassingbourn Village College/Primary School Liaison Group
Two of the Village College Governors were in attendance, Mr Simon Saggers and Mr James Dow. Mr Saggers reported that due to the National funding formula the village college was going to lose a lot of money which would result in serious budget cuts. He added that over the next few years some serious decisions would have to be made. There was currently a consultation on line and he urged Councillors and members of the public to respond. Mr Dow explained ‘fairer funding’ and advised that the Governors thought the contribution to the college would equalise as elsewhere but this was not happening. It was confirmed that Heidi Allen MP was aware and very supportive. Mr Saggers concluded on a positive note advising that the Multi Academy Trust (MAT) was going ahead.
10.2 Pavilion Project
The Chairman advised that at long last South Cambridgeshire District Council had passed the building regulations so the work could now commence.  He would arrange for the involved parties to meet.
10.3 Conservation
Cllr Hallett reported that a village tidy was scheduled for the 1st April 2017.  It was advised that a resident of Kneesworth had complained about the pathway on the A1198 which was littered and overgrown. Cllr Hallett stated that litter picking was a South Cambridgeshire District Council responsibility and they should be litter picking twice a year. The Conservation group mainly clear the recreation areas, South End and the centre of the village. Other areas, such as the A1198 and Chestnut Lane, were considered too dangerous because of the traffic. It was advised that litter pickers had been seen on the A1198 working their way towards Kneesworth from the A505 roundabout.
10.4 Affordable Housing
 Cllr Cathcart advised that he was waiting for a response from the District Council planners. He would urge as affordable housing seemed to be overshadowed by other events. He explained the need for the District Council to find a Housing Association. The Chairman suggested that the Parish Council could source this on their behalf.
10.5 Local Heritage
There was nothing to report.
10.6 Traffic
On behalf of Cllr Spenceley Cllr Hallett reported that the pressure for a pedestrian crossing on the High Street had not gone away. If the Parish Council wanted to take this any further they would need to meet with County Highways to see if they could make any recommendations. Cllr Hallett explained how a suggested crossing from North End to South End would not be possible due to sight lines. 
Cllr Hallett then advised that finally the electrical side of the scheme to change the speed limit on The Causeway had been arranged and the County Council were now awaiting the programming by the contractor.
10.6.1 Update on Proposal for Bollards
There was no further update.

	

	11.
	SCHOOL CROSSING PATROL

The new crossing patrol officer was in attendance and invited to speak to Councillors. He expressed his concern over the lack of traffic calming in the crossing area and urged a solution to enable children to cross the road safely. He could only work in the mornings and was asking the schools if they could advertise the afternoons as part of a job share. 
A discussion took place on speed cushions, 20mph speed limit and change of priority for traffic. Cllr Hallett reiterated that the next step in dealing with the High Street crossing issue would be to get advice from County Highways and it was agreed that the Clerk would contact the officer concerned, Tam Parry.
Cllr Sams stated that the village needed to know that now there was a school crossing patrol for some of the time this was not a solution. The village did not want to be put in the position again of having nobody willing to do this job. 

The Chairman thanked the Patrol officer for taking on the role.


	-Clerk

	12.
	ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 2017 

As over the past couple of years it was agreed to hold the Annual Parish Meeting at the Village College with the same format. The Clerk would contact the College to make sure the hall was available on the 25th April 2017 and then send out the invitations to the village clubs and organisations.

	-Clerk

	13.
	COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT ATTENTION OF THE CLERK
13.1 Grasscutting of verges
Cllr Hirtzel reported that she had been in discussions with the grasscutting contractor about only cutting some areas a couple of times a year to attract wildlife. The Clerk advised that the Church representatives had also approached her about a grasscutting proposal which they would forward for the next Finance and General Purposes committee meeting.

13.2 War Memorial

Cllr Hallett reported that he had been approached by an ex-serviceman who suggested that the war memorial could be cleaned and had offered to clean the surrounds. It was noted that the work on the memorial would need to be carried out professionally. This would be an agenda item at the Finance and General Purposes committee meeting on the 4th April 2017.


	

	14.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 13.1 Cemetery/Planning/Finance and General Purposes Committees 
Tuesday 4th April 2017 
13.2 Recreation Ground

Wednesday 19th April 2017 
13.3 Annual Parish Meeting

Tuesday 25th April 2017  
13.4 Cemetery/Planning/Finance and General Purposes Committees
Tuesday 2nd May 2017

13.4 Planning/Parish Council Annual General Meeting

Tuesday 23rd May  2017
	


The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.30 pm
..........................................................
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